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Cast of Characters

MISCHA:   18

MARTIN:           18 

 

 

Place
Campus

Time
Evening
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Setting: The play takes place outside on a large green campus.  

At Rise:  The play opens with Mischa and Martin walking side by side.
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MISCHA:  It's not that I don't love you anymore, it's that I feel 
different.

MARTIN:  How does that make any sense?

MISCHA:  I feel different inside myself, Martin.  

MARTIN:  I spent five hours driving up to come and see you.

MISCHA:  I know.

MARTIN:  I don't know what to do now.  Should I go?

MISCHA:  No, don't go.

MARTIN:  At least you could have told me on the phone, to save me the 
embarrassment.  

MISCHA:  Why are you embarrassed?

MARTIN:  After meeting all your new friends and everything...

MISCHA:  They all love you.

MARTIN:  Love is a strong word.

MISCHA:  It is...

MARTIN:  Like, maybe they like me.

MISCHA:  Tanya sure did.

MARTIN:  Yeah, what was her problem?

MISCHA:  She flirts with every guy she sees.

MARTIN:  I've never seen anyone like that--

MISCHA:  She's slept with half the guys on campus.

MARTIN:  And that's, I mean, she's the kind of friend you want to 
have around?

MISCHA:  No, I know her but we're not like best buds or anything.

MARTIN:  I was afraid this was gonna happen, I said it, I knew it, I 
said it to you the day I got accepted into Hofstra.  

MISCHA:  It's not like we didn't try to get in the same school, 
Marty.

MARTIN:  I know but still, I didn't get in like you.
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MARTIN (cont'd):  Do you really like being here?

MISCHA:  I love it.

MARTIN:  There's that word again.

MISCHA:  And love is a strong word.  Dork.

MARTIN:  I am...guess I am.  Is that why?

MISCHA:  Of course not.  Chill.  I think you're taking things out of 
context.

MARTIN:  What am I taking out of context?

MISCHA:  Ah Marty, life goes by so fast, doesn't it?  One day we're 
gonna wake up and look back, wondering if we enjoyed our youth.  I 
don't want to live my life right now within limits.  Do you?  Wait! 
Before you answer that...my feelings for you haven't changed...if 
anything, I love you even more...but, I don't want to neglect my 
opportunities while I have them.  I want to experience, experience 
everything I can without restriction, without feelings that I have 
to, to constantly answer for...I need this, I need to get out of 
myself and live...if that means losing you forever, well, I have to 
take that chance.  We don't know what the likes of tomorrow is gonna 
bring and we may even end up being together, forever!  But not like 
this, not until I've done what I needed to do for me...this is a risk 
we both have to take.

MARTIN:  That's a hard pill to swallow Mischa.

MISCHA:  Is it so bad?  Am I so bad?

MARTIN:  You aren't bad at all.  Only thing I'm upset about is that 
you didn't tell me all this months ago when we talked about it at 
great length.  You know, you aren't the only person that's making 
sacrifices.

MISCHA:  But why do you want to live like that during these years?

MARTIN:  I don't but I would cause I, well...as the saying goes.

MISCHA:  Would you rather I lie to you and do things behind your 
back?

MARTIN:  Of course not.

MISCHA:  I wish you'd just...appreciate me being honest.

MARTIN:  I do but we, SHIT...I had all these plans in my mind, 
arrangements, things I wanted us to do together and now you drop this 
bomb on me and I feel like—like my heart is breaking.
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MARTIN  (cont'd):  I know what we have is real and you know what we 
have is real...we're just gonna let that sail cause we want to sow 
our wild oats?

MISCHA:  ...Yeah.

MARTIN:  You never loved me.

MISCHA:  That's not true, Martin.

MARTIN:  When did you feel this, like, when did you come to terms 
with this whole notion of being free and wild and all that jazz? 
WHERE WAS I???

MISCHA:  You can't tell me you haven't had the urge?

MARTIN:  What urge?

MISCHA:  The urge to lose yourself without consequences.

MARTIN:  There's always consequences!

MISCHA:  Not if we break up and we are breaking up Martin!

MARTIN:  I don't want to break up!

MISCHA:  You don't have a choice because I've already made this 
decision.

MARTIN:  This is bullshit!  If I came to this damn school we'd be 
together, wouldn't we?

MISCHA:  Who knows?  Maybe things would have been harder on us?

MARTIN:  There's another guy?

MISCHA:  There's no one particular guy, I swear.

MARTIN:  Don't lie to---

MISCHA:  It's a woman.

MARTIN:  ...What?

MISCHA:  It's a she, her name is Kimberly, I call her Kimmie and you 
met her at Lucky's.

MARTIN:  THAT girl?

MISCHA:  Yeah, THAT girl, what's your problem?
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MARTIN:  I wouldn't go near her.

MISCHA:  She wouldn't go near you, either.

MARTIN:  This is so messed up.  Can't believe this is even happening 
right now.

MISCHA:  Calm down, you are blowing everything out of proportion.

MARTIN:  AM I?!

MISCHA:  Martin, stop!

Pause.

MARTIN:  ...I'm sorry.

MISCHA:  It's fine.

MARTIN:  No, really, I'm sorry.  This is hard for me, okay?  

MISCHA:  And this is easy for me?

MARTIN:  Had no idea.

MISCHA:  About what?

MARTIN:  That, that you liked her.

MISCHA:  I had no idea, either.

MARTIN:  How did you come to your conclusion?

MISCHA:  We kissed.

MARTIN:  What?

MISCHA:  We were drinking one night, we all went out dancing she was 
flirting and I was kinda shocked by it, never thought she'd be into 
me in that way, never even thought i'd be into her like that but when 
we got back the the dorms, I made out with her, it was all just a bit 
of a blur but I know we both enjoyed it and it, it opened up a whole 
new world to me and I'm sorry, it wasn't planned, it happened but I 
can't, I can't deny what I felt.

MARTIN:  And what exactly did you feel?

MISCHA:  I felt high.  High on living and all these emotions I'd 
never felt for a woman.  For the first time in my life I've been able 
to do things without supervision, independently and I didn't realize 
until I came up here how bad I needed this to happen.  (beat)  You're 
my best friend and if anyone is going to get me it's you...I want you 
to understand.



7.

MARTIN:  My feelings haven't changed for you.

MISCHA:  You would say something sweet like that, wouldn't you?

MARTIN:  It's true.

MISCHA:  Kimberly said to me in the bathroom how kind hearted you 
were.  In fact, she knew I was going to talk to you in private about 
everything and she feels absolutely horrified by it all.  The last 
thing she wants is to be blamed for breaking us up, but it's way more 
than just Kimberly...it's about me.

MARTIN:  Is she a good kisser?

MISCHA laughs.

MISCHA:  She's really good.

MARTIN:  Yeah?

MISCHA:  Really good, yeah.

MARTIN:  Better than me?

MISCHA:  Different...tender.

MARTIN:  I need a drink.

MISCHA:  Yeah?

MARTIN:  My nerves are shot.

MISCHA:  Wanna go back to Lucky's?

MARTIN:  I feel kind of out of place though.  Maybe it's best I 
leave.

MISCHA:  No, you just drove five whole hours in the cold.  Stay the 
night, we'll figure things out.  Trust me.

MARTIN:  Promise to get me smashed?

MISCHA:  As long as you stay the night.

MARTIN:  Mischa...I'm...I never expected this, but I want you to know 
that I'm going to do---I'll try my hardest to give you what you need.

MISCHA:  I might regret this all one day but Martin, I have to go 
with my instincts.

MARTIN:  It's a shock to me...I never, I was, I had a different plan 
in mind.
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MISCHA:  Stop making plans and just live.

MARTIN:  I'll try.

MISCHA:  No, don't try, live.

END OF PLAY


